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From Josephus, we know of five major sects:  Pharisees, Sadducees, Essenes,
Zealots and Sicarii.  Josephus divides those sects into three groups:
Philosophical (religious), nationalist, and criminal. Of those listed,
according to Josephus, the first three are religious: For there are three
philosophical sects among the Jews. The followers of the first of which are
the Pharisees; of the second, the Sadducees; and the third sect, which
pretends to a severer discipline, are called Essenes (Bellum Judaeum [Wars of
the Jews] 1 chapter 8.2).

1 The Zealots and Sicarii, Zealots, Jewish religious-political faction,
known for its fanatical resistance to Roman rule in Judea during the 1st
century AD. The Zealots emerged as a distinct political group during the
reign (37-4 BC) of Herod the Great. In AD 6, when Judea was put under direct
Roman rule and the authorities ordered a census for purposes of taxation, the
Zealots, led by Judas of Galilee, called for rebellion. Acknowledging the
authority of the pagan Roman emperor, they argued, would mean repudiating the
authority of God and submitting to slavery. An extremist group of Zealots,
called Sicarii (“dagger men”), adopted terrorist tactics, assassinating
Romans and also some prominent Jews who favored cooperation with the Roman
authority. The New Testament speaks little of the friction between Rome in
the Jews. We do know that one of Jesus’ disciples was a zealot. The zealots
favored armed rebellion against Rome. They believed that God would deliver
Israel with the sword. Their reasoning went back to the days of David. When
there was a gentile problem, what did David do? He got out his sword and
dealt with it, and God was on his side. Surely, God would raise up a new Son
of David who would do the same. They are described as political or criminal
factions by Josephus, were groups of extreme nationalists.  Their religious
beliefs were inseparable from their political convictions.  This is not to
say that the Pharisees and Sadducees were not political.  All of the sects of
the second temple were political, and religious; there was no separation
between the two.  The Czeczan rebels in Russia are a good example of a modern
group that is inseparably religious and nationalist, much like the Sicarii,
or Zealots.

2 The Pharisees Pharisees, so-called Jewish sect, more correctly a Jewish
school, probably dating as a distinct body, or party, from the 2nd century
BC. Their chief tendency was to resist all Greek or other foreign influences
that threatened to undermine the sacred religion of their fathers, and they
took their stand most emphatically upon Divine Law. They originated as the
Hasidim, becoming known as Pharisees when John Hyrcanus was high priest of
Judea. The name Pharisee in its Hebrew form means separatists, or the
separated ones. They were also known as chasidim, which means loyal to God,
or loved of God - extremely ironic in view of the fact that by His time, they
made themselves the most bitter, and deadly, opponents of Jesus Christ and
His message. The Pharisees perhaps meant to obey God, but eventually they
became so devoted and extremist in very limited parts of The Law (plus all
that they themselves added to it), that they became blind to The Messiah when
He was in their very midst. They saw His miracles, they heard His Words, but
instead of receiving it with joy, they did all that they could to stop Him -
eventually to the point of getting Him killed because He truthfully claimed
to be the Son of God. They are well known to many people. Most historians,
though there is some debate about this,2 consider the Pharisees to be the
forefathers of the Rabbis. The Pharisees were unique in their belief in an
oral law, complementary to the Law of Moses in the Torah. This was one of the
key differences between the Pharisees and other sects, as Josephus points out
in AJ: What I would now explain is this, that the Pharisees have delivered to
the people a great many observances by succession from their fathers, which
are not written in the laws of Moses; and for that reason it is that the
Sadducees reject them, and say that we are to esteem those observances to be
obligatory which are in the written word, but are not to observe what are
derived from the tradition of our forefathers (AJ 13.297f)
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3 The Sadducees Sadducees, Jewish school, or party, that arose in the 1st
century BC, taking its name from Zadok, in the Old Testament (see 2 Samuel
15:24-29) a priest during the reigns of Kings David and Solomon, or from the
Zadokites (see 1 Kings 4:2-4), a family of priests. Religiously, the
Sadducees were more conservative in one main area of doctrine. The Pharisees
gave oral tradition equal authority to the written Word of God, while the
Sadducees considered only the written Word to be from God. The Sadducees
preserved the authority of the written Word of God, especially the books of
Moses (Genesis through Deuteronomy). While they could be commended for this,
they definitely were not perfect in their doctrinal views. The following is a
brief list of beliefs they held that contradict Scripture:

1. They were extremely self-sufficient to the point of denying God's
involvement in everyday life.

2. They denied any resurrection of the dead (Matthew 22:23; Mark 12:18-
27; Acts 23:8).

3. They denied any afterlife, holding that the soul perished at death,
and therefore denying any penalty or reward after the earthly life.

4. They denied the existence of a spiritual world, i.e., angels and
demons (Acts 23:8).

They are described by Josephus mostly in contrast to the Pharisees. As
observed in the passage above, the Sadducees are those who reject the
observances not written in the Law of Moses. See also the passages below:
Now for the Pharisees, (11) they say that some actions, but not all, are the
work of fate, and some of them are in our own power, and that they are liable
to fate, but are not caused by fate… And for the Sadducees, they take away
fate, and say there is no such thing, and that the events of human affairs
are not at its disposal; but they suppose that all our actions are in our own
power, so that we are ourselves the causes of what is good, and receive what
is evil from our own folly (AJ 13, book 5.9). In as much as the Sadducees
were defined mainly by their strict adherence to the law of Moses as the only
legitimate source of Jewish law, they have often been thought of as the
progenitors of the Karaites. No conclusive historical evidence, however,
exists to prove this contention.

4 The Essenes Essenes, members of a Jewish religious brotherhood,
organized on a communal basis and practicing strict asceticism (Greek
askesis, “exercise”, practice of self-denial and renunciation of worldly
pleasure in order to attain a higher degree of spirituality, intellectuality,
or self-awareness). The order, with about 4000 members, existed in Palestine
and Syria from the 2nd century BC to the 2nd century AD. Its chief
settlements were on the shores of the Dead Sea. The Essenes are not mentioned
in the Bible or in rabbinical literature, and information regarding them is
largely confined to the writings of Philo Judaeus, a Hellenistic Jewish
scholar and philosopher of Alexandria; the Roman historian Pliny the Elder;
and the Jewish historian Flavius Josephus.
Since the archaeological discovery of the Dead Sea Scrolls in 1946, the word
"Essene" has made its way around the world--often raising a lot of questions.
Many people were astonished to discover that, two thousand years ago, a
brotherhood of holy men and women, living together in a community, carried
within themselves all of the seeds of Christianity and of future western
civilization. This brotherhood--more or less persecuted and ostracized--would
bring forth people who would change the face of the world and the course of
history. Indeed, almost all of the principal founders of what would later be
called Christianity were Essenes--St. Ann, Joseph and Mary, John the Baptist,
Jesus, John the Evangelist, etc.



3

The Essenes considered themselves to be a separate people--not because of
external signs like skin color, hair color, etc., but because of the
illumination of their inner life and their knowledge of the hidden mysteries
of nature unknown to other men. They considered themselves to be also a group
of people at the center of all peoples--because everyone could become part of
it, as soon as they had successfully passed the selective tests.
They thought, and rightly so, that they were the heirs of God's sons and
daughters of old, the heirs to their great ancient civilization. They
possessed their advanced knowledge and worked assiduously in secret for the
triumph of the light over the darkness of the human mind.

They are described at length by Josephus in BJ:
These last [the Essenes] are Jews by birth, and seem to have a greater
affection for one another than the other sects have. These Essenes reject
pleasures as an evil, but esteem continence, and the conquest over our
passions, to be virtue. They neglect wedlock, but choose out other persons
children, while they are pliable, and fit for learning, and esteem them to be
of their kindred, and form them according to their own manners. They do not
absolutely deny the fitness of marriage, and the succession of mankind
thereby continued; but they guard against the lascivious behavior of women,
and are persuaded that none of them preserve their fidelity to one man (BJ
book II 8.2).


